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welcome
Celebrating Over 133 years of excellence!
O

n behalf of the faculty, staff, and administration of the Pittsburgh New Church   School, thank you for enrolling your student! We look forward to working with you as a partner in educating your child(ren) and meeting their needs while making their experience here a success.
Use this handbook to find out about student life, our mission and focus, and basic information. If you have questions, feel free to contact me at 412-731-0122 or principal@pittsburghnewchurchschool.org.
Cynthia F. Glenn, Principal
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Mission    and   Purpose
Our Mission
The Pittsburgh New Church School (PNCS) seeks to educate children in the light of the teachings of the New Church, to become well-balanced, useful individuals in this world and ultimately in the Lord’s heavenly kingdom.
Our Purpose
The Pittsburgh New Church School is a church-affiliated elementary school. We educate students for a productive and happy life both in this world and in the life after death. The school offers a broad education for students, pre-kindergarten through eighth grades, in basic skills and knowledge, with significant emphasis placed on the development of higher thinking skills. The faculty also seeks to develop the spiritual life of its students through morning worship, religion classes, integration of moral and spiritual principles into all areas of the curriculum, and a general atmosphere of order and charity.

The school is sponsored by the local New Church congregation and fosters its fundamental beliefs, including:

·     The Lord Jesus Christ is the one God of heaven and earth.

·     A Christian is one who believes in the Lord and lives a life of love to the neighbor.

·     The Word of God is the Lord speaking to us, often in the form of parable.

The overall purpose of the Pittsburgh New Church is to help people in the Pittsburgh area to learn, love, and live—with integrity and delight—the teachings which the Lord God Jesus Christ reveals in the Old and New Testaments and the theological works of Emanuel Swedenborg. This purpose is, in part, fulfilled by maintaining an elementary school in which students, teachers, and parents help each other build the Lord’s kingdom in their minds, hearts, and lives.

Integrity and delight are key elements in New Church education. Integrity means educating the whole child by helping him integrate knowledge and loves into daily living. Delight, of course, means finding a joy in the learning and growing process.
General Purpose of New Church Education
New Church education begins in the home, where the foundations are laid by the parents. The greatest single influence in the life of a child is his or her affection for parents, and it is through this first-formed affection that the Lord instills spiritual delights called remains.
When the home requires more help in providing adequately for the child’s mental growth and development, school becomes necessary. The school then forms an extension of the home, and it is essential that it should reflect and implement the life and faith of the home.
New Church education rests on the premise that we are spiritual beings, endowed by our Creator with the ability to acquire knowledge and to order it in such a way that truths may be learned, loved, and lived.
When a child's delight in learning is directed to the Word, the child can be introduced into a progressively  interior perception of the Lord as the Divine Human. This is the reason the school and the home must support each other, for the truth which is not received with affection does not remain, and the quality of the affection by which the truths are received is profoundly influenced by the home.

The purpose of New Church schools, therefore, is to supplement the home in the following ways:
To introduce a true idea of God to children.
To protect the atmosphere of innocence with children, which is the Lord’s own with each human being.
To cultivate in children an affection for spiritual truth.
To serve as a means whereby the children’s minds may be opened to the perception and acknowledgment of spiritual truths, and hence a means whereby they may be led to the good of life.
To look to the establishment of a spiritual conscience in the understanding of each child.
To equip the children for a life of useful participation in society.
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Philosophy and Foundations
Introduction to our Educational Philosophy
Divine order and organization can be seen in all the arts, all the sciences, and in every part of the natural world. Students feel this Divine order more deeply when they are led into their own discovery of how things fit together into patterns, the application of this order in their own lives, and finally, a real acknowledgment of the Lord God Jesus Christ as the one source of all order.
Our faculty values each child's unique talents. As we help our students to become a constructive member of our community and country, we also strive to adapt our instruction methodology to meet the interests, learning styles, and abilities of each student.
With the support of parents, high yet attainable academic goals are set. Our students learn basic and advanced skills, gathering knowledge in all academic areas, so that they can see connections and relationships between various areas of what is learned. They are also taught how to apply the things they learn through oral and written expression, as well as how to search for knowledge in some area about which they need to know more. We like to help the children recognize that lifelong learning is important and can be exhilarating.

One of the great blessings we can give the children under our care is a sense of confidence in themselves and in their ability to guide their own lives capably. Part of this confidence is formed through a coherence of values and outlooks between home and school.

How do the goals of our philosophy guide us as teachers and parents in our daily work? We cultivate delight in the order of God’s creation, appreciation of His providence, and thankfulness for His continual presence with us. We prepare our students for life by teaching knowledge of both the natural and the spiritual worlds, encouraging hopeful, trustful, and charitable attitudes toward oneself and others, and helping these ideas and attitudes find expression in everyday life.

Foundational Teachings Which Form the Basis of New Church Education
The knowledge concerning the Lord as revealed in the Word of God is the most important knowledge people can have. —Apocalypse Explained 1096
All instruction should be an opening of a way to the Lord’s presence.
—Arcana Coelestia 1495, 3690:2, 6333:4, 7012
Organized knowledge from God’s Word serves this opening of the way as no other knowledge can.
—Arcana Coelestia 1461, 1902, 3665:5
Organized knowledge from God’s Word is essential to the formation of all spiritual qualities and values, as well as providing the only basis for all genuine moral and civil values. —Arcana Coelestia 1486, 1901, 1964, 3667:3, 6047
Natural knowledge can serve to illustrate and confirm spiritual truths if properly ordered and organized by those truths. For example:

Everything is created by God. Everything is created for a purpose.

All things reflect an image of the Lord’s kingdom
—Arcana Coelestia 1434, 1472, 1964, 5276:2 6077, Heaven and Hell 56, 356, True Christian Religion
11:3, 508
Innocence should be preserved and protected by suitable and orderly spheres from parents and teachers as long as possible, so that there can be the most complete affirmation of what is good and true. —Arcana Coelestia 1472, 1992:4, 2689:3, 5135
Every falsity implanted in childhood and youth is a stumbling block to the perception and reception of truths from the Word. Therefore, nothing is more important to a person than to know what is true. .—Arcana Coelestia 794, 875, 1188, 2243, 5128:2 Apocalypse Explained 478, Invitation to the New Church 16
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Admissions       and  Fees
Admissions
The primary responsibility of this school is the education of children whose parents value the Christian principles and doctrines drawn from the theological works of Emanuel Swedenborg. Therefore, all students baptized into the faith of the New Church are eligible for admission. The reason for this is that we accept baptism to be an outward sign of inward faith and commitment on the part of the parents and, thus, a sign of their willingness to cooperate with and support the school in the instruction which it provides. Similarly, our core teaching staff is composed of teachers who have expressed a commitment to the faith of the New Church and who have received special training in New Church education from the Bryn Athyn College of the New Church.

Our secondary purpose is to provide specialized reading instruction to children who struggle with language-based learning disorders such as dyslexia.  The ability to read and learn from the Lord’s word (the bible) is paramount to our mission as a New Church school.
We also welcome students whose parents do not expect to establish any formal attachment to the New Church but who desire the values and instruction of our school for their child(ren). In such cases:
· The parents or guardians are invited to visit the school and learn of the quality of the education taught through   

observation and discussion with the staff.
· Prospective students must visit the classroom during the school year prior to admission.
· Parents formally present their reasons for wishing to have their child(ren) enroll in the school, both on the 


online application form (secure.tads.com) and in the interviews with the principal and homeroom teacher(s).
The application is subject to final approval by the principal after the interviews, consultation with the teacher(s), 
and all student records, including testing results & teacher recommendations and paperwork have been reviewed
The reasons for these requirements are:
· To protect applicants from any misunderstanding concerning the New Christian emphasis of the school.
· To ensure PNCS is the best fit academically for the child.
· To preserve the unique uses and qualities of the Pittsburgh New Church School so that it may provide a New Church education for those who seriously desire it. The school does not discriminate against applicants or students on the basis of race, color, sex, and/or national or ethnic origin.
Age on Admission
Students entering kindergarten must be four years and seven months of age by the first day of school in order to enroll.
Class Size
We limit our multi-grade homeroom population to 10 students in order to give proper attention to all students’ needs.  Subject classes maintain a 1:6 teacher: student ratio.
Tuition, Fees, and Expenses
The congregation of the Pittsburgh New Church provides substantial support for the school because it values the unique purpose, uses, and quality of education provided. Tuition and fees represent only a portion of the actual cost per student. Donations are welcome! All students are welcome to apply for financial aid. Financial aid is available on a first come – first serve basis.  Families must submit a new application for financial aid every year.  Parents who submit an application for financial aid are not guaranteed aid.
Yearly tuition rates and comprehensive fees are set for our school by the executive committee of the Pittsburgh New Church congregation. Parents are notified of these as soon as the amounts have been established. These are payable in a lump sum or in up to ten monthly installments by logging into the TADS online system. See web address below.

secure.tads.com  
All tuition payments and financial aid applications should be made through the TADS system. There is a small fee incurred by using the TADS system.

All tuition paid in full for the whole school year by cash or check to the school office by September 30 will receive a 5% discount.

Students supply some of their own notebooks, markers, and pencils, et cetera. We communicate requests of this sort directly to parents in annual mailings or the weekly school newsletter “The Chalk Talk.”
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Communications
Communication Protocol
To promote a mutually supportive learning environment for children, close communication between the school and home is essential. PNCS provides general information on student progress with regular reports and parent meetings. Teachers also communicate with parents if there are significant concerns about their child’s academic performance or behavior. We strongly encourage parents to communicate with their child’s teacher about any matters which may affect their child’s school life, or if there are questions or concerns. Parents are always welcome to contact the principal or the teachers via phone, email or in person.
While the first line of communication is usually with the classroom teacher, other issues may rise where a parent may not know whom to contact. You can find a personnel directory in the back of this handbook to find the appropriate person for questions or other communications.
The Parent School Relationship: A Cooperative Relationship
Parents play a crucial role in the education of their children. Not only are they role models for a spiritual, moral and civil life, they also actively provide their children with an array of educational experiences. When a student is enrolled at PNCS, it is important for there to be a mutually supportive relationship so that the education they receive is cohesive. The school strives to embody New Church principles and practices to support families as they do the same in their homes. Volunteering in the classrooms and being informed about the curriculum as well as setting up order and good study habits at home and their child(ren)’s progress are ways parents can reinforce and support what is taught at PNCS.

A positive working relationship with parents is essential. This relationship often determines the ability of the school to create an appropriate and manageable program for the student. While parents may not agree with every one of the school’s decisions, where there is a patient and realistic expectation for their child in the learning process, constructive co-operation can occur. In the very rare cases where parental behavior undermines mutual trust and respect, including verbal abuse, the use of threats, bullying, or other similar behaviors, the school reserves the right to terminate the student’s and family’s relationship with PNCS. Also, if the essential relationship becomes unworkable and/or unyielding, the relationship may be terminated.
Visitors
Visitors are welcome at all times. Those wishing to visit either the school as a whole, or specific classes, are asked to consult with the principal or the teacher(s) ahead of time to confirm that the visit will be convenient. We are always happy to welcome visiting students as well.

Certain special events occur at the school every year. These are described in the section “Special Annual Programs.” We encourage you and all family, friends, or relatives to attend. These special occasions are noted on the School Year Calendar. The children   work hard to prepare for the extra programs, open houses, and so on, and it means a lot to them to have their parents and others attend, to see what they have been doing in school.

PNCS has various open house events to provide parents with an opportunity to visit their child(ren)’s classroom.
Parental Involvement and Other Volunteer Help
Parents/Families are expected to help out with school events. The students benefit a lot from the additional attention of parents and other adults who assist the classroom teachers in such subjects as art, computers, math, science, and the language arts. Volunteers also assist with special occasions, celebrations, and field trips.  An  opportunity to sign up for helping at certain school events will be emailed to all parents. 
Building cleaning is another area where parental assistance is key. We depend on all parents to help several times a year on weekends to keep the school clean. A special letter and schedule is sent to all parents during the summer or the beginning of the school year soliciting parents’ service and detailing the responsibilities. We find that involving the children in this useful service instills a sense of responsibility for the building’s cleanliness and pride in a job well done.

1. Work Parties – 1 in August, 1 in January & 1 in June
2. Fundraisers – Art Show, Giant Eagle Cards, Box Tops, Spring Benefit, Breezer Bonfire
3. School Events – Harvest Festival, Christmas Program, Thanksgiving Feast, Spring Play, etc…
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Communications and Questions
We occasionally ask the students to carry home notices of school activities, news, policy, and schedule changes. Please check your child(ren)’s backpacks!  Most school communication is sent through our emailed weekly newsletter, “The Chalk Talk.”  The Pittsburgh New Church Society Reporter also carries school news items as space permits. We mail information such as report cards directly to parents to protect confidentiality.
Please call the school (412-731-0122) if you ever have a question. Usually, it is most efficient if questions concerning an individual are directed to the classroom teacher involved. If your question is more general in nature, or if you are concerned about something relating to the life of the school, your call can be directed to the administration. The school’s secretary may also be able to help by passing on messages, or by providing general information.  Please be aware that the school office is particularly busy during the beginning hours (8:00-9:00 am) and ending hours (2:30 – 3:30 pm).  The school office is closed by 4:30 pm. 
Parent/Teacher Conferences
During the year there will be specific provision for scheduling formal conferences between a student’s parent(s) and the classroom teacher. These will take place two times – once in the beginning of the year and again in the middle of the school year. In addition to discussing the report cards, these conferences are valuable times for parents and teachers to share information and insights on the child about whose welfare they are both concerned. Parents are welcome to request additional conferences with teachers. When specific issues arise, parents are encouraged to contact the teacher involved, or if the matter is one of general concern or policy, the assistant principal should be the point of contact.
Parent/Teacher Group Meetings
Occasionally meetings are scheduled for all the parents and teachers to get together and discuss topics that pertain to the whole group. The meetings are informative and educational. They are important opportunities to share concerns and develop consensus on various questions that arise about the school.
Chalk Talk
We email the school newsletter, the Chalk Talk, weekly. It contains a variety of important information—thoughts about New Church education, announcements of upcoming events, calendar changes, reminders or notices of any changes or additions to our policies, and occasionally examples of student work.
Notification of Changes of Address or in Living Arrangements
If there is any change as to whom we should notify in an emergency situation, or as to a child’s living arrangements, please contact the school secretary immediately.
Website
The PNCS website, pittsburghnewchurchschool.org, contains a wide variety of school information, including upcoming events and the current school calendar.
PBIDA Dyslexia Parent Support Meetings

PNCS is the host for Dyslexia parent support meetings sponsored by the PBIDA local Pittsburgh branch. These usually occur monthly during the school year.  Guest lecturers and workshops are often offered. 
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Basic Information
School Colors and Emblem
PNCS school colors are forest green and white. The emblem is a tree representing the growth of the whole child and the mascot is the phoenix representing the rise of greatness from continued struggle and hard work.
School Hours
The arrival time at school is 8:15 a.m. so that morning worship can begin promptly at 8:30 a.m. Classes end at 2:40 p.m. and there is a 20 minute period for cleaning duties and closing activities. Students are dismissed promptly at 3:00 p.m. Variations from the routine school day, such as early closings, are defined on the school year calendar. The Website & weekly email “The Chalk Talk” is used to make certain that all parents are informed of any changes in the daily routine when they are not marked on the calendar.
Absences, Illness, and Lateness
For security reasons, please notify the school (412-731-0122) before 8:30 am if your child is going to be late or absent from school. This enables us to know quickly if a child who should have arrived at school has not done so. Knowing this could be extremely important in the event that something has happened to a student en route to school.

Parents must also communicate with the school explaining the reason for an absence. This may be done via telephone, email or a handwritten note sent in with the student when they return. Students who are absent from 20% or more of scheduled class time in a given term or over the course of the school year may be required to do significant make-up work, summer school, or repeat the grade.

Students arriving after 8:30 a.m. are considered late. Arriving late is often disruptive to the rest of the class and can interfere with worship. Establishing a pattern of arriving on time is also a necessary life skill.

If a medical appointment must be scheduled during the school day, please notify the homeroom teacher or the secretary in advance.
Dismissal
Parental notification is necessary if a child is being dismissed to someone other than a parent or legal guardian. Photo identification may be required when the student is being picked up by someone other than their parent or legal guardian.

If a child rides a bus, it is the parents’ responsibility to notify the school bus driver if they are going to be absent and when busing will resume.
Family Trips During School
Some children miss several days of school to go on family trips. Parents must compare the usefulness of such trips to the extra demands that missing school will put on the children and their teachers. If you are planning to remove your child(ren) from school for travel, here are some ways to make it easier for your child(ren) and us:

1. Notify the school (412-731-0122), as soon as you know of an expected absence, to make sure that the administration
and teachers are informed.

2. Allocate some extra time when you return to help your child(ren) with learning new material.

3. Your child(ren) may need to spend time on homework when they return. Occasionally homework, such as long-term 
reading assignments, can be assigned in advance and be done while a student is absent.
School Busing
School busing is provided to individual students by their public school district (within a set number of miles). If you have a question or problem relative to busing, contact the PNCS school secretary who can direct you to your school district busing office.
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School Closings, Delays, and Early Dismissals
Weather or other emergencies might require that school be delayed, canceled, or closed after the school day has begun. PNCS follows the Pittsburgh Public School system for delays and cancellations. The KDKA radio, TV, and website www.thepittsburghchannel.com provides this information. (Remember to listen or look for Pittsburgh Public Schools.)  Parents can register with Pittsburgh Public Schools or WPXI to get text alerts about delays, closings and dismissal sent to their phones. 
Rules Governing Student Behavior
“The Lord is order itself; and therefore where He is present there is order, and where there is order He is present.” (AC 5703)

The object of PNCS rules is to create a charitable, safe, orderly, and happy environment for all students and teachers. A concerted effort is made to base rules on principles drawn from the Word (e.g., the Ten Commandments and Golden Rule). Other rules are based on principles of common sense and are designed to provide for the safety of all. In addition to the general school rules, each classroom has its own behavioral guidelines.
Discipline
We encourage students to maintain high standards of behavior, practicing courtesy, charity, respect for others and their property, and good citizenship. Instead of dwelling on the negative side of discipline as punishment, we emphasize the positive rewards of being self disciplined. We also recognize that students may need positive disciplinary action including extra instruction and appropriate consequences in order to return to orderly and affirmative states of mind and behavior. Most situations are resolved through conversation with the students involved and their parents. We do not use corporal punishment. Parents are encouraged to contact the school with any questions concerning discipline.
Acknowledgments, Affirmations and Rewards
We believe that the Lord is constantly leading children toward heaven and helping them develop many good behaviors and charitable attitudes. For example, He is continually making it possible for them to develop good citizenship, sportsmanship, and charity toward one another. We make opportunities during the morning meetings, in classes, during recess times and whenever possible to encourage appropriate, responsible, charitable, and affirmative behavior.

Once a year, we give special acknowledgment to students in the primary grades. Near the end of 1stgrade, on behalf of the whole school, the school presents the new reader with a personal copy of the Lord’s Word inscribed with his or her name, the date, and our school’s name. This is usually done as part of morning worship.

At the end of the year, each teacher presents a certificate to each student as part of the commencement ceremony. The certificate highlights some unique positive qualities of each student. It may honor a high level of achievement in one or more of the school subjects or some special accomplishment in another school activity. This affirmation has become a delightful part of our school tradition.
Care for School Facilities
An orderly sphere in the school and in each classroom is one factor in helping the students maintain orderly behavior and academic focus. Having clean and well-maintained hallways and classrooms supports this. Students are involved in the cleaning and orderliness of their classrooms. Students, or their parents, are expected to replace or pay for any school property that is damaged due to disorderly conduct.
Charity and Discipline
Our goal and all of our efforts are to enable PNCS students to develop self-discipline from a sense of charity. In this way they invite the Lord’s presence. Courteous manners, speech, and gestures are external signs of charity expected from all students. Students are expected to treat all property with respect, whether it belongs to the school, others, or themselves.
Basic Expected Behaviors of PNCS Students

1. We will respect the Lord, His Name 


and His Word

2. We will be honest
3. We will help each other
4. We will be kind to each other
5. We will demonstrate respect
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Serious offenses include, but are not limited to:

1. taking the Lord’s name in vain (this includes using OMG in communications)
2. using foul, profane, or sexually inappropriate language or gestures

3. creating or possessing pornographic materials (including hand made drawings)
4. lying, cheating, or stealing, including plagiarism and forgery

5. insolence, defiance and disrespect to teachers

6. possessing illegal drugs or drug paraphernalia
7. possessing dangerous objects (weapons, fireworks, lighters, acids)
8. alcohol, tobacco products, etc.

9. hitting or punching
10. vandalism

Relative to all serious offenses, as listed above:
1. Serious offenses may be handled by the classroom teacher, or may be referred to administration for an immediate, significant disciplinary response. This may include a student needing to phone a parent during the school day or be asked to go home.
2. Parents will be notified of serious offenses and consequences by the teacher or administrator overseeing the discipline.

Each of our students has unique talents to contribute in preparation for his or her part in an angelic society. Part of a New Church education is to help individuals learn how to contribute in an orderly way to the greater good, while at all times protecting the safety of the neighbor.
No Bullying Policy
The Pittsburgh New Church School is committed to the ideal of providing a healthy atmosphere of innocence and charity in which children can learn and grow during their formal education. Fear and intimidation have no place in this ideal as they are clearly opposed to the teachings of the Lord in His Word. This policy is intended to provide a solid framework within which our faculty and staff can help students learn important lessons and skills that will serve them on their path to heaven, while protecting the ideals and children of our school.  For a copy of the full No Bullying Policy, please contact the school office.
In brief, this policy consists of a number of steps:
1. Identifying: Developing a consensus among school faculty and staff on a definition of bullying, what behavior constitutes bullying, and the consistent response to bullying behavior.
2. Instructing: Provide instruction to students and their parents on what constitutes bullying, what to do when experiencing or witnessing a bullying incident, and what to do if you want to stop bullying.
3. Reporting: Encourage «telling» and provide anonymous or confidential ways for students to report instances of bullying at school.
4. Investigating: Promptly investigate all reports of bullying.
5. Communicating: Contact the parents of all students involved (accused, victim, and bystanders) and include them in the process.
6. Responding: Provide any useful consequences or interventions in conjunction with the student’s parents
7. Closing: Contact the parents of the victim to update them on the resolution of the incident and to offer continuing support for all children at school.
If a student continues to bully others, their privilege of enrollment at PNCS will be revoked.
Dress Code
At PNCS (Pittsburgh New Church School) we encourage our students to wear clothing that shows modesty, self confidence, and respect for others, knowing that what they wear affects others. We expect clothing for school to be modest, neat, and in good condition. Students should not wear clothes that are skin tight, way oversized, torn, or frayed. The hem of shorts and skirts must fall below the finger tips when arms hang down. Shoulders must be covered with fabric at least three fingers wide. No midriffs or underwear should be showing.  The PNCS dress code is designed to set a tone of purposeful learning. All students are expected to be in clothing that is clean, neat, and has no rips or holes.
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Tops:

long or short sleeve polo style shirts in any solid color. No words, pictures, or logos.

Sweaters or zip up hoodies: Any solid color. No words, pictures, or logos.

Bottoms:

Pants, shorts, skirts: Any solid color. No sweat pants, leggings, or jeans.

Dresses:

jumpers and long or short sleeve polo dresses: Any solid color

bike shorts, leggings, or tights in any solid color MUST be worn under skirts or dresses. Shorts, skirts, and dresses must come to student's fingertips

Shoes:

Students must have shoes that are comfortable, sturdy, and weather appropriate. Sandals are permitted during warm weather; no flip flops.

Gym Uniform:

PNCS Shirt (provided by the school), athletic shorts or pants in a solid color, gym shoes

**All uniforms may be purchased from any vendor of your choice. (The Children's Place, Wal-Mart, Target, and Land’s End to name a few)

**PNCS T-shirts, polo's, and hoodies are also permitted to be worn on Fridays or field trip days and may be purchased through the school
The only exception to this is that PNCS logo clothing may be worn. Sweatpants, or spandex sports pants and shorts are appropriate for P.E. (Physical Education) classes only. Shoes should fit properly and not fall off when walking or running. Sandals should have a strap around the back. No flip flops. Winter boots and coats may be worn to school, but not in school. Fashion boots may be worn.
Special Activities: There will be times during the year that we expect the students to dress more or less formally than usual, such as picture day or campus clean-up day. Any exceptions such as these will be communicated ahead of time.
If a student wears clothing that does not follow the dress code and/or is deemed by the faculty to be inappropriate, the following progression of actions will occur. The student may be required to wear a PNCS shirt, and the teacher or student will contact the parents noting the infraction. If a student repeatedly wears clothes that do not meet the dress code, then the administration will request a parent conference and/or  require parents to come to school with a change of clothes for the child.
Evaluation  Procedures
Records of students’ progress are essential to the education process. Many types of measurements are used to evaluate each student’s growth, performance, and potential.
Standardized tests measure how each child performs in relation to other children of the same age/grade level throughout the country. The standardized tests used are the Iowa Tests of Basic Skills (or ITBS). These are administered every spring to the 1st to 8th grade students. Results of the tests are distributed to the parents, and we would be glad to discuss them in private conferences. School wide results are graphed and studied too. Parents may request to have their child opt out of standardized tests
Assessment in the instructional program includes traditional teacher-made quizzes, criterion-reference tests which accompany textbooks in the various subject areas, periodic standard or oral quizzes, and diagnostic tests administered in special cases. All these testing instruments provide teachers with information on each child’s grasp of the specific subject matter or on a specific area of strength or need.
Report cards are sent to parents six times a year, three mid-term reports and three end-of-term reports are sent home. There are approximately 12 weeks in each term. These report cards assess achievement and effort in all school subjects, as well as each child’s behavioral development, social growth, and study habits. Given the breadth of information that the teachers convey in the report card, parents should study it carefully to gain an overall view of how the student is doing in school.
Student personal records, also known as the student’s permanent file, are collected and maintained in the office throughout the child’s schooling, providing information to teachers about the child’s development. This file includes report cards, standardized and diagnostic test results, medical and dental records.
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Special  Annual  Programs
Families are invited to come to all of these events:
School Opening: The first day of the new school year has been set for the Wednesday before Labor Day. All parents and friends are welcome to attend a short opening service followed by a picnic.
PNCS Work Party Days: Typically, 3 work parties are scheduled throughout the year (1 Aug, 1 Jan & 1 June).  Work parties are on Saturdays from 9 – 12 with a free pizza lunch provided. Work parties are days where family members show up to school and help with general maintenance projects for the school from cleaning to replacing windows.

Harvest Festival: In the fall the school or church puts on a meal followed by a short program in celebration of the harvest. This usually takes place on a Saturday night in October or November. Parents and friends are encouraged to attend this celebration.
Thanksgiving Food Collection: Each year as Thanksgiving approaches, we encourage students to bring in non-perishable items to donate to the needy.
Christmas Program: On one of the last school days before vacation, the school presents a whole-school play or series of short plays, seasonal songs and so on. All parents, family and friends are invited to the program.
Patriot’s Day or Swedenborg’s Birthday Luncheon: This is held near the end of January, a good time of year to honor great men. The theme of the program alternates yearly between a celebration of the founding fathers of our country and the birthday of the first New Churchman. A lunch is provided for us by the Pittsburgh New Church Women's Guild. The program sometimes includes a keynote speaker or children making presentations, and all are invited to come on a field trip with us afterward.
Whole-school Project: Each year the faculty chooses a theme for all the students to research and learn about as a group. A week in the spring is set aside to focus attention on the topic. We also spread out our attention to the theme by doing activities periodically throughout the year. Project themes have included: “Homes,,” “The Last Days of Jesus,’ ‘ Life on Earth,” “Pittsburgh,” “Pennsylvania,” and “The Holy Land.”

Spring Benefit:  PNCS hosts a spring benefit in March that includes a banquet, basket raffles and other types of fund raising auctions. This is our biggest fundraiser and needs the most people power in terms of help. Volunteer opportunities may include: set up, clean up, cooking (if not catered), collecting donations, notifying merchants and vendors about our event and soliciting donations for the auction, as well as putting gift baskets together, making flyers and general promotion of the event.
Art & Craft Sale: The Point Breeze organization also hosts a yard sale in the Fall and PNCS hosts it's annual Art and Craft Sale the same day. Help is needed with table set up and clean up, also food booth sales are needed. We operate a hotdog stand. (donations of hot dogs, buns and condiments are welcome).

Breezer Bonfire: The Point Breeze Organization hosts a Fall festival every other year and we have a booth there that sells hot and cold spiced cider along with other baked goods. Help is needed in purchasing cider, cooking cider, manning the table, helping with set up, clean up and sales.  This is a fun event where we meet and network with neighbors in the Point Breeze area. (Donations of cider and spices are welcome)
Graduation Ceremony / School Closing: The final activity of the school year includes a short worship service, brief speeches, and presentations.

Fun Day: The last official day of school is a day of fun.  The whole school usually goes to a local park for a family style picnic.  This great opportunity to celebrate the hard work done throughout the year. 
Homeschool Partnership
The Pittsburgh New Church School shares its school day with local homeschool youngsters. We open our doors and classes to kids ages 5-14 for 15 weeks each of our semesters. This is a great opportunity for kids to meet and form bonds of friendship and camaraderie while learning new skills and concepts. We welcome your homeschooler to our program. We offer full-day and half-day options, as well as one day and two-day options. Tuition is just a fraction of the cost for full enrollment at PNCS.

The Pittsburgh New Church School has been offering quality education since 1885. We look forward to sharing our educational experiences with your child(ren). Applications are due to the school office for the Fall term by August 15th and for the Spring term by January 3. call 412-731-0122. or check the website for an application.

We look forward to working with your families
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Curriculum Overview
In a broad sense curriculum includes all the varied experiences in which children learn at school. We strive to integrate the different courses that we teach in order to help the children see interconnections within all that they learn. We make a dedicated effort to enrich the school experience so as to help the children develop a sense of coherence, order, and meaning in all that they learn.

Each summer, a master schedule of classes is worked out, with times, rooms, teachers, subjects and grade levels carefully orchestrated. Each teacher keeps a copy of this schedule and one is posted in the school office. Parents may request a copy if they would like to have it for reference. The teachers then develop outlines of curricula for all the difference subject areas with emphasis on units that connect science, social studies, literature and the language arts, religion, math, and art, which have been cross-referenced with the General Church and State curriculum.  In addition, all classroom instruction incorporate multi-sensory instructional techniques and a structured literacy curriculum.
Each classroom is somewhat self-contained, although we also encourage group projects and themes that have children from different levels working together. In a given week, a visitor might see sixth graders helping Kindergartners write a story, for example.

The children can benefit from the contact with a pool of talented adults, without losing a sense of continuity with their regular classroom teacher, because of the close communication and shared philosophy among our staff.

Registration with the state of Pennsylvania certifies that our school year and the weekly time guidelines meet with state requirements for mandated courses of study and total number of days and hours of instruction.
For more information on curriculum at any grade level, please feel free to contact any of the teachers. We welcome your interest.
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Student Life
Health
The Pennsylvania Department of Health requires that no student be admitted to school without having complied with the Immunization Regulations 28 PA Code 23.81-87. This requires immunization for the follow illnesses:

· Diphtheria (4) Measles (2) Tetanus (4)

· German Measles (1) Poliomyelitis (3) Mumps (1)
· Hepatitis B (3) Varicella (1) or evidence of disease
Students may be admitted provisionally if they have begun but not yet completed all of the immunizations. The parents must then provide evidence that at least one dose of each antigen has been given, and a plan is in place to complete the immunization process. If all immunizations are not completed within 8 months of the provisional admission, the student may not continue to attend school. If there are conscientious objections (23.84), an exemption certificate setting forth the reasons is to be kept as an official part of the student’s records with the school. These certificates may be obtained from the school. Please notify the school about any new health problems that develop during the year.

If a student requires medications at school, these procedures must be followed:

· All medications are to be checked in at the office.

· All medications will be dispensed to your child(ren) at the office or by the teacher. Self-medication by seventh and eighth graders might be permitted on an individual basis, provided it does not present a conflict with doctor’s orders or other PNCS medical care policies and guidelines.

· If your child(ren) require prescription medications dispensed to them during school hours, parents must sign a dispensation request form and send in a Physician’s note with dispensing directions.
EXCEPTIONS: inhalers, insulin, and epi-pens. Parents must sign a dispensation form for these at the office, but medications may remain with the student/teacher as necessary.

The school requests that parents keep at home any child who has been exposed to a serious communicable disease for the days when children “usually” come down with the disease. A check every morning during the incubation period should help against spreading the disease. In case of doubt in any sickness, call your doctor. A child should be kept home from school if any one of the following symptoms appear either during the night or in the morning. These symptoms can be precursors to many different illnesses. A day of rest will help your child recover more quickly and prevent the spread of illness to other children. These guidelines help provide a safe and healthy environment for our children.

1. Mouth sores associated with inability to control saliva

2. Rash with fever or behavioral changes

3. Purulent discharge from the eyes
4. Productive cough with fever

5. Oral temperature equal to or greater than 100.6 F (24hrs, after resolved)

6. Unusual lethargy, irritability, persistent crying, difficulty breathing or other signs of severe illness
7. Vomiting (24hrs. after resolved)

8. Diarrhea (24hrs. after resolved)
9. Symptoms of flu: body aches/pains, headache, lethargy, fever etc.

In accordance with Pennsylvania State Regulations, certain contagious diseases require children to stay home from school.
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CHILREN MUST REMAIN HOME FROM SCHOOL WITH THE FOLLOWING DISEASES as indicated:
CHICKEN POX: until the last blister has scabbed over
CONJUNCTIVITIS (purulent): after 24 hrs. on antibiotic therapy and drainage subsides

GERMAN MEASLES: at least 4 days after the appearance of rash and symptoms have subsided

HEPATITIS A: at least 7 days after onset of illness/jaundice (note from doctor required)

IMPETIGO: after 24 hrs. on antibiotic therapy and/or note from doctor
LICE (head): from end of school day until after 1st treatment with a pediculicide (consult your doctor)

MUMPS: at least 9 days after onset of symptoms or until parotid swelling goes down
RINGWORM: until effective anti-fungal treatment has commenced and/or note from doctor

SCABIES: until effective scabicidal treatment has commenced and/or note from doctor

SCARLET FEVER: at least 24 hrs. on antibiotic therapy and no fever

STREP THROAT: at least 24 hrs. on antibiotic therapy and no fever
TONSILLITIS: at least 24 hrs. on antibiotic therapy and no fever
Your cooperation will help maintain a healthy environment for our children.
Homework
Teachers may assign homework at their discretion, taking parental feedback into consideration.
We encourage parents to check assignments daily. This gives parents a chance to spend time with their child on the subject, as they desire. It also gives them an opportunity to know what homework the child is working on. This forms one more bridge between the home and the school. Feedback and suggestions from parents about this teaching tool should be directed to the principal or individual teachers.
Incoming Calls and Use of School Phones
Please try not to call teachers during class hours unless it is very important. If a phone call during these hours is necessary, the school secretary will convey a message. With the teacher’s or secretary’s permission, school phones may be used by students for emergencies, but may not be used for social purposes.
Dismissal is a hectic time at PNCS, 2:40 – 3:00. Children need to follow their family’s daily pick-up plan. Changes to the plan on a given day should be given in writing to the school secretary when they first arrive. This is especially important for children who ride the bus, as we must notify the bus companies. We understand that unforeseen circumstances can require last minute changes of plan. If this happens, please call our school secretary as soon as possible.
Cell Phones, I-pods and other Electronic Devices
Parents may wish their children to have cell phones. Since their use can disrupt classes, be used for cheating, and inappropriate audio and visual recording, we observe following guidelines. Students must turn off cell phones, etc. and keep them in their backpacks out in the hall. Students may not use personal electronic devices during the instructional day (8:20 am – 3:00 pm). Cell phone use for field trips during or after school hours will be at the discretion of the teacher/chaperon. PNCS is not responsible for theft, loss, or damage to a cell phone, or unauthorized calls made on a cell phone. If there is an emergency during the school day, please do not call your child’s cell phone. Contact the school office (412-731-0122) so we can notify the teacher and the student with a minimum of disruption to the class.
Visual Images of Students
Students at PNCS may have their photographs and/or video or digital images taken for internal purposes. Examples of these uses are identification for health purposes (critical medical conditions), internal publicity of school activities, and hallway displays. Images used internally may have names posted with them. PNCS will not allow visual images of students to be used externally without written permission from parents.
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Student Support and Special Needs
The Pittsburgh New Church School provides a distinctive New Church education for its students. Not only is instruction in teachings of the New Church highlighted in religion classes, but it also permeates all instruction and life at the school. Along this line we strive to maintain a sphere of charity and innocence. All this is provided with the goal of holding the minds of the students in the thought and acknowledgment of the Lord – the essence of a New Church education. We know that parents of children with special needs are as eager for their children to enjoy the benefits of a New Church education as any parents in the church. We feel privileged to provide New Church education, and we hope parents feel it is a privilege for their children to have such an education.

Through the Pittsburgh-Mt. Oliver Intermediate Unit, we receive some special services, including screening for speech therapy, gifted testing or programming, psychological or other diagnostic evaluations. When learning disabilities or special needs are identified, the school will determine what support we are able to offer. To create the best program we can for a student within budgetary and personnel confines, we need the understanding and affirmative cooperation of parents. However, parents should realize that there are limitations to our finances and the services we can provide, and that even with support, not every child can participate in the full academic program of the school. We do not have a separate special education program, as do many public schools in our area. We are not able to accommodate children with serious behavioral or emotional problems. If parents desire or require more for their children than what we can provide, they should consider placement with other educational institutions that have more support resources, or schools with specialized programs to meet their needs.
Promotion or Retention of Students
If students have completed the requirements for a given grade by the end of the school year, they are promoted to the next grade. Where there is any question of a student remaining at the same grade level or advancing a grade (i.e. skipping a grade) parents will be notified. These are significant decisions that should only take place after considerable evaluation, consultation, and involvement of all concerned parties.

Except in the early primary grades where retention due to social maturity is not uncommon, retention should be considered only as a last resort. This is because of the social and emotional impact on the student. On the other hand, especially if the problems a student is having are seen as largely developmental, sometimes repeating a grade can bring a sense of relief to a child.
Sexual Abuse Prevention and Treatment Education (SAPTE)
The Sexual Abuse Prevention and Treatment Education program is designed to give children the tools to recognize inappropriate sexual contact, and to enable them to report to responsible adults. Each grade level is presented with a lesson once during the school year as part of the curriculum, scheduled independently of other grades. SAPTE lessons have proved to be a useful addition to the school, addressing the needs of the whole child. They have been instrumental in uncovering and stopping sexual abuse.

If parents have any questions or concerns, they may preview the lessons at any time. Contact the school office to make an appointment. (412-731-0122) Parents may choose to excuse their child(ren) from these lessons. With written permission an alternative activity will be provided.

School Safety and Harm Protocols

Unfortunately, in this day and age we must prepare to keep our children and staff in the case of an eminent outside danger.  Emergency drills such as fire drills and threat assessment drills will be undertaken no less than 3 times a year each. 
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I affirm that I have read and understand the policies and rules put forth in this school handbook and agree to abide by the rules and policies stated within.
SIGNATURE   _____________________________________________________
DATE _________________________________________________________
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299 LE ROI ROAD


PITTSBURGH, PA 15208


Phone:  412.731.0122


principal@pittsburghnewchurch.org


www.pittsburghnewchurchschool.org








Daily Schedule


8:20 – 8:30	Arrival/Homeroom





8:30 – 8:50	Roll Call/Worship


8:50 – 9:45	Lessons





9:45 – 10:15	Snack Break  & Recess 10:15 – 11:45	Lessons


11:45 – 12:20	Lunch





12:20 – 12:45	Recess





12:45 – 2:40	Lessons





2:40 – 3:00	Duties and closing





3:00	Dismissal








